Wareham Finance Committee

February 18, 2009

Minutes

Present: Paulsen, Trudell, White, Cheever, Bronk, Cottuli, Cammarano, M. Donahue

Also Present: Sanguinet, J. Donahue, Savageau

1. Chairman Paulsen called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., there being a quorum present.

2. Chairman Paulsen reviewed the list of questions send in advance to the Interim Town Administrator (ITA), and the ITA provided the answers he was prepared to give at this time:

· The ITA has not had time to contact Plymouth Country regarding 2008 retirement fund contributions and their assumption of 8.5% growth in pension funds which the Finance Committee believes is unrealistically high and will force additional Town contributions in the future.

· The ITA is not sure how many households are billed for the sewer enterprise fund. The town does bill about 8,000 EDUs. There was brief discussion of past spending practices.

· The ITA distributed a list of projects submitted on time for the federal stimulus funding, contrary to the rumor that the Town missed the deadline. Three of the Town’s projects were not on the list of accepted projects.

· The ITA has contracted with a private firm to provide accounting services in the absence of the Town Accountant whose public hearing is next Friday.

· A consultant is working on the Town’s likely financial obligations under GASBE 45

· For the FY ’09 budget, the ITA reviewed the latest dismal news. In summary, after cuts already made in response to declining revenue earlier this year, an additional $893k must be found in the current budget. The ITA will propose to the unions 15% wage cuts or 10 day furloughs or layoffs of about 20 employees. He will propose using $135k of the reserve fund, $100k from the health insurance trust, $50k from other line items and $365k in ‘turnbacks’ from departmental budgets. The Town cannot reduce school spending to cope with the deficit since it already is at the minimum foundation level. Chairman Paulsen asked about the $700k in Medicaid funds which have been in question for some time, and the ITA replied he would look into that issue.

3. Discussion then turned to the ITA’s proposed FY 10 budget. Overall revenue is projected to increase only $300k. The ITA reviewed his preliminary spending projections, noting a 5% increase in health insurance, a 3% increase in retirement contributions, and 52% increases in proposed funding for snow and ice ($175k) and legal expenses ($250k).  The ITA will propose $740k in reserve or one-time funding, including capital projects ($100k) and the stabilization fund ($100k) and the FY’09 snow and ice deficit ($400k). He reported he had allocated $433k for increases in the school budget and the Voc Tech budget. The ITA concluded by observing that fiscal ’11 will be even worse, a conclusion which the Finance Committee’s long-range projections also had made clear.

Discussion covered a number of points:

· Whether the proposed snow and ice and legal funding was sufficient or not. It was the sense of the Committee that it was a good start towards full funding, and the Committee would expect full funding (on a reasonable basis for these unpredictable expenses) in the FY ’11 budget.

· Why the Police department budget was so much higher (20%-35%) than comparable towns, as evidenced by the data Chairman Paulsen had distributed a month ago, and why the Chief had not produced the 5-year crime rate statistics which the Committee had requested so the Committee could determine if the Town’s investment in the Police budget was producing better public safety.

· Whether the stabilization fund proposal was large enough; the sense of the Committee was that it was sufficient for the FY ’10 year but should be larger in FY ’11. Chairman Paulsen agreed to work up some numbers on reserve/stabilization funding.

· Whether the sewer enterprise funding was moving adequately towards reducing or eliminating the management fee charged by the Town. The ITA’s proposed reduction of $200k was certainly a good step; could more be done?

· The need to renegotiate with the fire and water districts a fair reimbursement to the Town for the Town’s administrative services. Currently the Town receives only $70k compared to $850k from the sewer department; if one (sewer) is too high, the other (water/fire) is much too low.

· Whether the proposed budget should ‘advertise’ what it thinks the Voc Tech increase will be before requiring the Voc Tech to come to the Selectmen and FinCom to defend its increase.

This discussion ended with comments about the need to get the Town boards, especially the Selectmen and Finance Committee, ‘on the same page’ about the budget before Town Meeting. The opinion was expressed that the boards were making good progress in this regard. 

One FinCom member cautioned, however, that looking ahead the Town still had nearly $1m it needed to free up above the FY ’10 proposals discussed this evening,  in order to adequately fund snow and ice ($100k more than proposed), legal ($100k more), stabilization ($200k more), capital projects ($100k more), and reduction in sewer fees ($500k more). Furthermore, there were future financial burdens coming soon for funding of retirement and health obligations to current and former employees ($2m?). The federal stimulus funding might provide temporary relief for a year or two, but that only kicked Wareham’s structural financial problem down the road. In this member’s opinion, creative restricting of all Town/School departments to reduce the number of employees, combined with shredding of existing contracts’ benefit commitments, was inescapable at some point and it would be better to deal with these now rather than continue the slow torture. 

With this sermon ended, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 8:10 p.m. on a motion duly made, seconded and voted unanimously. 
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